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        LEA, GARSDON & CLEVERTON PARISHES                  

  ANNUAL PARISH MEETING    
The Minutes of the Annual Meeting of Lea, Garsdon & Cleverton Parishes held on Tuesday May 5th 2015   in Lea Village Hall commencing at 20:15 hours.

   Present: Cllr. J M Cull; (In the Chair),

 Cllrs: M J Crockett; B E Gore; S Suter and J D Wood. 
                 In attendance:  Mrs Ellen Blacker – Area Wiltshire Good Neighbour
   Apologies: Cllr C C Isaac.  PC 1664 Michael Tripp, PCSO Durry Maule
          Kevin Tibbs- Chairman - Village Hall Ctte,
   Welcome:  The Chairman welcomed our Visitor..
         Minutes:  
             The Minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting held on May 6th 2014 having been circulated 882APM/883APM/884APM/885APM were taken as read and signed as true and correct record.  The Chairman signed the Minutes.
         Community Police Report:  Read on behalf of PC Michael Tripp and PCO Durry Maule
Firstly I must give our apologies for not being able to attend in person. During the period of 4th May 2014 to 3rd May 2015 we have had for following incidents reported for the village of Lea:

Fraud allegation.  Anti-Social Behaviour – 2 reports, 1 of a civil trespass and 1 relating to a nasty telephone call.  Burglary – 4 outbuildings entered and power tools and gardening equipment stolen.  Theft – 4 reports, 1 of logs being taken from outside a property and 3 of items being stolen from an event venue. Theft of a motor vehicle. Theft from a motor vehicle.
        Domestic Violence – 3 reports. Damage – 1 report of a domestic related damage.  Road Traffic Collisions – 1 report of a minor injury collision at School Lane due to the junction being cut on the corner. There were also a few instances of vehicles coming off the highway on the B4042 near Lea Top where the ditch had been dug out. This has now been re-engineered by Wiltshire Council and appears to be working well.
 Thefts from outbuildings is still amongst our most prevalent crimes and we would urge home owners to check their security provision in relation to sheds, garages and stables etc, particularly where they are some distance from the residence or not well overlooked. Wiltshire continues to be one of the safest counties in the country to live in and we should like to thank residents for their continued vigilance.
   Wiltshire Good Neighbourhood:

Mrs Ellen Blacker – Area Co-ordinator presented her report.  This year has seen significant increases in the number of clients seeking help and support from the Good Neighbour service.  My work now involves less visiting social groups, which is a shame, but I visit more clients offering information of a huge diversity of issues which cause them concern.  These range from finding cleaners, gardeners and odd job men to helping de-clutter etc.  Other enquiries have varied from Disabled Parking applications to needing a carer.  The repatriation for a couple returning to the UK after living abroad for many years proved a little tricky, as did tracking progress (or not) on a phone line fault.  As ever, finance is of concern and I am pleased to have been successful in getting £1400 in Surviving Winter grants for individuals in the Malmesbury area.  These are the extra £200 grants given to those who are particularly vulnerable and deemed to be in fuel poverty.  I have also supported clients to ensure that they are in receipt of the correct benefits.

The biggest issue of all is that of loneliness.  Many older people become isolated over a number of years.  Initially it may be giving up driving or losing the pet dog to take for a walk.  As time progresses, mobility can decrease and so many people become housebound.  Being a gradual 
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Wiltshire Good Neighbourhood:
process, it can often go un-noticed by friends and neighbours.  Age UK offer a befriending service.  Initially this can be a phone call every week, but ultimately they aim to find volunteers to visit lonely people.  Sadly there are more isolated people than there are volunteers, so AgeUK plan a campaign for the North to raise the profile and hopefully, the numbers of volunteers.  Obviously I am happy to talk through the role if anyone is interested.

       A word about the Parishes.  Every parish I know of is healthy and active and alive with things going on – coffee mornings, lunch clubs, whist drives, games evenings, exercise classes, the list is endless.  Parish magazines are my lifeline as they keep me in touch with what is going on out there.  I regularly offer articles to all of the local magazines and I know that the mags are read as there is usually a flurry of calls when they are distributed.   

My latest task is to support the launch of the Safe Places Scheme.  This is a national scheme which is now being introduced into Wiltshire.  The aim is to establish venues within our community to offer a refuge for anyone who is in distress.  It could be a transport issue, medical need, lost purse etc etc, the list goes on.  Malmesbury town will soon be displaying window stickers and most of the surrounding villages have at least one Safe Place – usually the shop or pub – which I have recruited into the scheme.

So, to the future.  Wiltshire Council is our main funder and we have just heard that they are prepared to fund us for at least part of the 2015/16 year.  We understand that there is to be a revamp of the role to enhance services to the community – watch this space.  Having been in post for almost 5 years now means that the Good Neighbour Scheme is a truly embedded service within the local communities providing information to those who need it, when they need it and how they need it.   Mrs Blacker answered questions and was thanked by the Chairman for her attendance.  Whereupon she withdrew from the meeting at 20.20 hours 
   Chairman’s Annual report:

After outlining the number of meetings of the Parish Council and noting external meetings attended the Chairman then reviewed the year. 

He stated that Stuart Suter has joined the Parish Council filling the vacancy within the Lea Ward and David Maidment will be joining at the next meeting filling the vacancy in the Cleverton and Garsdon Ward. 

       He then commented that the parish sub-groups have all had a very well organised and successful time. The Village Hall Management Committee, lead by Kevin Tibbs, continued their excellent work in managing this vital village facility. They have been energetic and resourceful in the things that they have undertaken - but as ever they are always looking for new members to join their ranks and help to maintain the momentum. The Queen Elizabeth II Diamond Jubilee Playing field is still popular with the users, with the social committee continuing to raise funds for the development and upkeep of this facility. Our allotments remain popular with the tenants enjoying the benefit of good exercise and sound crops. 

       The Chairman made reference to the generous donation of funds from one family in the village to purchase a Defibrillator unit – now installed and active at the Village Hall. 

On the Financial front, the Parish Council have again managed their costs. Both internal and external Auditors verified that the accounts and accounting practises were both accurate and sound.  

The Chairman noted that a good relationship exists with the Neighbourhood Police team who look after our area keeping the Parish Council in touch with policing matters affecting the surrounding district.

        Like all Councils in the country Wiltshire Council has been forced to make significant cuts in spending and inevitably this has had an effect on the service they provide and the support that they can give to Parish Councils. As each year goes by we are expected to do more and more for ourselves. This is a cultural change will take a long while to be accepted – we all belong to a generation that pays its community charges and expect a service for the money. That service is scheduled to diminish as time goes by. Schemes such as the Community Steward Programme have been dramatically reduced and the services that they do provide take longer to be delivered. The Parish Council are currently cutting all the grass within the village under an SLA 
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   Chairman’s Annual report: (Cont’d)
       with Wiltshire Council. This agreement expires in November and if it is not renewed there will be a reduction in the frequency of cuts and the standard will drop.

The Waste collection service has also changed – first the satellite re-cycling centre was removed and now there will be charge for the removal of garden waste. The logic behind both of these moves has been stated but the Chairman said that it is hard to believe that there is a real saving from these changes to schemes that worked. It has been stated that Waste to landfill has seen a serious increase and so has fly-tipping. Are all of these things connected or just a coincidence? 

Sadly after over two years as the Tenants of the Rose and Crown, our village pub, Wayne and Katherine have left with new Tenants taking over on the 11 May. Wayne and Katherine did a remarkable job during their time in the village. They set out to provide a true “village pub” at the centre of the community. They worked very hard to provide what the parishioners said that they wanted – a welcoming and friendly atmosphere with good “pub food” at sensible prices. However the majority of the village, although wanting a pub, did not really support their venture. It seemed that the only time that the village turned out in numbers was when there was a free buffet provided.This lack of support from within the village coupled with a lack of reality from Arkells meant that they could not carry on. If Wayne and Katherine could not make the pub work successfully – I fear for the future of our pub.”

The Chairman expressed his continuing concern that despite the words that come from Wiltshire Council that Parish Council’s are an important part of the governance of the County he believes that they are being slowly sidelined and discounted in the decision making process.

This belief is often semi-proven by members of the parish bypassing the Parish Council and either taking their issues directly to Wiltshire Council or to the media in all of its forms. And by doing so miss the opportunity to understand the facts or through the Parish Council get the issue before the most appropriate body for help. The Parish Council will help whenever it can but it is very difficult to do anything when we are not informed that there is a problem - only hearing about an issue from other bodies.  

In closing the Chairman said:

Despite his criticisms of Wiltshire Council he thanked Toby Sturgis, for his support and sound guidance to the Parish Council throughout the year. He also thanked Andrew Gill, the Internal Auditor, for ensuring that our procedures and financial practises are both sound and lawful.  He gave a big thank you to all of the Parish Councillors, plus those individuals on the various sub-committees for their work on behalf of the parish and the small but growing band of individuals that have been willing to help on “one off” projects. Finally a very special thank you to the Parish Clerk - without his knowledge, dedication and application the parish would not be able to function and the community at large would be the poorer.

Wiltshire Council Report:  Cllr T R Sturgis not in attendance.  No report.
   Finance: Draft Receipts & Payments account for 2014/2015:
       The RFO circulated copies of the draft Trial Balance together with a draft Receipts and Payment accounts for the year ended March 31st 2015.   Various items were highlighted both in Receipts and Payments and Trial Balance.  The total Precept, which included the Precept top up grant had increased by £132 for the year under review.  Under the usual procedures the books and accounts would be submitted for both Internal and External Audit.  They would be presented to the Annual Meeting of the Parish Council for confirmation and would be available for public inspection in due course.   
   Reports:
   a) Lea Village Hall Management Committee Report:
In Mr Tibbs absence the Chairman presented the following report: I’d like to formally recognise all the hard work and support given by the committee members over the past year because without the dedication of the members the hall would not be able to operate and be in the well kept condition that it is in.   
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   a) Lea Village Hall Management Committee Report:  (Cont’d).
The year had seen the resignations of Nick Pyecroft and Julie Parsons – We would formally like to recognise all the hard work and commitment to the Village Hall Committee, especially Julie who was the longest servicing member of the committee and will be missed.   Thank you both.

i) Financial Report:  Statement as of yearend March, healthy balance which remains steady throughout the year used for maintenance and repairs where necessary. A formal thank you to Tony Clark who looks over the books to make sure the accounts are in order. We continue into the next financial year with security.  

ii) Hall Bookings: There has been a marked increase in usage on last year and have a couple of odd slots here and there which can be used for ad-hoc functions or events upon request.   The successful occupancy and ongoing bookings will guarantee the any planned improvements in the coming year. 
iii)Usage:  5x regular commercial users (3x fitness, 1 x martial arts & 1x baby singing and sign) 

 7x (was 5) regular clubs (WI, Short Mat Bowls, Judo, Adults Table Tennis, Rainbows, Brownies & Rangers) SMB and Judo now pay monthly by Direct Debit, Rainbows, Brownies and Rangers now pay directly to the treasurer.  5x (was 3) irregular/casual clubs/users -Kids Table Tennis for an hour, 3x Band practice sessions and Dance practice sessions.  Over the past year we have had 9x (was 12) parties and 1x Polling day.  All of this means that we received   £2,332.50 cash and £3,583.00 in direct debits (total £5915.50) over the past year (£16.20 day) in combined payments but does not include WI as they pay directly to the treasurer. The combined figure is shown in the full treasurer’s report at the bottom of this report.  

iv) Cleaning contract: Julie Parson has also resigned from the village hall cleaning contract as of April 2015, due to other work pressures; she was unable to continue to honour the cleaning contract. The position remains vacant but in the mean time Denise Ducker has offered to step in until alternative cleaner can be sourced.  

v) Maintenance - General Décor. The hall remains in good order with the odd touch up here and there but all in all it’s a clean and tidy place for our customers to hold events. Damp due to condensation, kitchen being left unheated through the winter.  We fitted a permanent towel rail last year in the kitchen which has helped to keep the damp at bay.  Lights serviced, new outside light and switch, there is more worked planned for lights outside and timer switch maintenance. We regularly meet to give a general clean, drains, windows, outside space etc.

We have recently tiled the two toilets as the old red painted floor was starting to look tatty this also included half tiles being fitted as skirting boards for ease of cleaning.

vi) Solar Panels: There is an ongoing investigation into the benefits and fitment of solar panels. They have been offered free of charge and the hall can use the electricity generated at real time. There is no storage facility and the possibility that the electricity generated would go straight back into the grid without benefiting the hall. There has been an offer of £250 per referral to the solar power company.

Vii) Hall electric heaters; The six heaters attached to the wall in the main hall are becoming unreliable and tatty. It is estimated that these heaters are a good 15 years old. Investigation is underway as to the best replacements, like for like or as requested by the Judo club over head heaters would suit hall users who need space and are worried about being burnt etc.   

     viii) Associations: Continued dialog and support from the Wiltshire Village Hall Association – up to date details now on their website. We have also joined Venues4Hire web site in order to boost awareness and to increase booking.  

     ix) Activities: We continue to put on Village Quiz nights with great success running two in the past year generating health donations towards the up-keep of the hall. And will continue to do so. Bingo nights generate a small amount of interest but they are seen as a way of getting people into the hall that wouldn’t normally use it and lots of fun. We re-introduced the Lea Village Produce show in 2014 after a 4 year absence and with great success. We do not wish this to become a large event as it would become unmanageable and take too much to organise. We shall be putting the same formatted event on for 2015.  Special thanks to James Crockett for his continued support in putting on the event.  Raising nearly £1100 from these events. 
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   Lea Village Hall Management Committee Report:  (Cont’d).
x) Going Forward: We are primarily a maintenance committee but are finding ourselves drawn into event management.  Although we are happy to do this I feel this should be spread across the community and the hall to be used as the facility to put on events. Over the forthcoming 
meetings we will discuss the benefits of such a programme whereby villagers can contribute towards the events management without becoming a part of the committee.   

xi) Committee: Three new committee members will hopefully be joining us due to a successful request for help on the village Facebook group.  Mr and Mrs Craddock and Libby Clarke

     xii) Heaters: Other than the replacement of the heaters and general up keep of the hall inside we do not envisage any major spend in the coming year.  

I thank you all for attending the meeting and submit this report to the Parish Council.  

   b) Rights of Way Report:     

Cllr Crockett reported that the footpaths are well used and this year had required little       maintenance.  
     c) Allotments - Lea: Cllr Gore reported that all the Allotments are being worked to a very high standard. The whole site is very tidy. Thanks to the Parish Council for arranging the hedge to be cut back last year. It gives the allotments a clear view from the outside. I have received no complaints from any of the tenants.   Cllr Gore was thanked for report.
     d) Emergency Planning: Cllr Suter’s update was presented to the meeting.  This highlighted a great deal of hard work which had been put into the project to date. It further detailed the work currently in hand together with the project draft plan status date.
     The Chairman thanked Cllr Suter for his report.
      e) Neighbourhood Watch Report:  No report was submitted although Mr Porter was very consistently circulating very important and relevant information.  For this good work the Chairman thanked him in his absence
      In the absence of any further matters for discussion the Chairman thanked all for their interest and attendance and closed the proceedings at 20.59 hours.

Signed:                                                                             Date: 

